 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 6th December 2016.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, J Griffiths, E Feetham, D Hole, S Rees, E Rogers,

H Langen, D Norcross, S Radford-Smith and C Walters.  Also present at tonight’s meeting were the County Council’s Link Officers Mr Barry Cooke and Mrs Chris Harrison.  
Prior to tonight’s Council meeting Mrs Ellen Grantham, Rural Housing Enabler, gave the Town Council an insight into her role.   

The Clerk had given Councillor Chris Walters a copy of the Conduct of Members (Model Code of Conduct), (Wales), Order 2008, No. 788 (W.82), together with a copy of the (Amendment) Order 2016, as currently written by the National Assembly for Wales and adopted by Narberth Town Council, together with a copy of the Council’s Standing Orders.  Cllr Walters duly signed the two copies of the declaration of acceptance of Office and kept one copy for himself.

109/16
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D Rigby and L Tucker. 
110/16
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no declarations made.
111/16
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 1st November 2016 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.

112/16
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)
a)
Bus Stop, Jesse Road.  The Clerk had received a reply from Darren Thomas stating that as previously stated by the County Council in June, residents in the area were against bus markings when previously consulted, as it will take away 6 to 7 parking spaces.  The Clerk had informed Mr Thomas that only 2-3 spaces would be lost.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should reply that the Town 
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Council are very disappointed as they feel that this is a necessity to allow the bus to stop and the Council feel that given the area, only one parking space would be lost.  

b)
Flower Tower.  The Clerk stated that she had spoken with the County Council about the small flower tower outside Nobles and they had informed her that it would cost around £160 to fill and maintain this.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council would see to this themselves via Narberth in Bloom.

The Clerk had received a complaint via Cllr Rigby regarding the state of the small flower tower with dead plants needing to be removed.

c)
Exercise Equipment.  The Clerk informed members that a meeting with the installer, the County Council’s maintenance representative, Cllr Norcross and herself has been arranged for Thursday at 10 a.m. 

d)
Wi-Fi.  The Clerk reported on emails she had received from Sinead Henehan, County Council and Antur Teifi.  These state that the host does not have to have superfast broadband only an unlimited broadband package.  The Clerk is to arrange a meeting with Sinead, David Bannister from Antur Teifi and the Chamber of Trade in the New Year to bring this forward.

e)
Planning Aid Wales.  The Clerk stated that following her emails, she had managed to get the cost for this training reduced to £51.99 instead of £61.99. 

f)
Banners.  The Clerk stated that all the banners had been removed from the railing at the top of the High Street.  However, unfortunately one has reappeared from the Bethesda Chapel.   Cllr Platt has spoken with the Reverend about this.

 g)
Payments.  The Clerk stated that as the Invoice for the amount due to the Tenby Observer for the second advertisement for Co-option had been for £90, not the £108 as stated, the cheque for the payment has been cancelled and re-written.
113/16
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report on behalf of County Councillor Morse or County Councillor Evans.
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114/16
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Winter Carnival.  The Clerk asked about the donation allocated for the Winter Carnival and as there are still events being run for this event, with only the Parade being cancelled, 




IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal from Cllr Feetham which was seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by all members, that the donation will stand.  As the Clerk had been informed that unfortunately the original cheque had been destroyed, she will issue a new cheque.  Cllr Norcross, Cllr Platt and Cllr Radford –Smith declared an interest in this item as they are on the Winter Carnival Committee and accordingly made no comment on the decision.
b)
SLCC.  The Clerk had received notification that the Town Council’s membership renewal is due for 2017.  The Council’s subscription rate is £121.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should renew the membership.

c)
BT Proposed Pay Phone Removals.  The Clerk stated that further to her email sent to Councillors requesting their feedback on the proposed removal for the payphone at the Station and Halkon Crescent, she had written to explain the importance of the payphone remaining at the Station as this is the only way some people may be able to telephone for a taxi upon arriving in Narberth as the signal for mobile telephones is not always available or is very weak, plus the fact that not everyone has a mobile telephone.
d)

Narberth Library.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received from Mike Cavanagh, County Council, regarding the Cabinet’s recent in-principal decision to create a new local charitable trust to manage the Council’s Culture and Leisure Services and how this will affect Narberth Library.  It is anticipated that this will be a relatively simple process of porting across the SLA between the County Council and Narberth Town Council, although small tweaks may be required to reflect the existence and interest of the Trust.
e)
Welsh Water.  The Clerk read out a reply she had received from Dwr Cymru Welsh Water with regard to the infrastructure in Narberth and the effect on the Sewerage System with more residential housing estates being built.  Dwr Cymru confirmed that no issues have been raised on the capability of the foul sewerage network in accommodating the LDP allocated growth when consulted at planning application stage.
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f)
Waste and Recycling schedule.  The Clerk reported on the changes to the Christmas and New Year Collection dates.
g)
Ironman Wales 2017.  The Clerk read out a letter from the County Council asking for a contribution of £3,000 a year for the following five years from Narberth Town Council in recognition of the economic benefits Ironman Wales brings to Narberth each year.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should reply that unfortunately the Town Council are unable to commit to five years sponsorship. However, they are willing to consider giving a donation, depending on what they can afford.  Members asked the Clerk to point out that money could be saved by not throwing away the empty drinks bottles annually as the Ironman wheelie bins in Narberth were overflowing with bottles.
h)
Non Payment of Rates.  The Clerk reported on a summons she had received in respect of non- payment of rates for the Library.  The Clerk has informed the County Council that this payment was in fact made on November 2nd 2017 and upon checking the summons has been withdrawn.
i)
Pensions Legislation and Responsibilities.  The Clerk asked if she and Cllr Rees could attend a seminar in relation to the Pension Legislation in Carmarthen.  The cost to Council is £15 for each attendee.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk and Cllr Rees should attend.
j)
Police Precept Consultation 2017/18.  The Clerk had emailed a copy of the letter which askes for the public’s view on the Police Precept, which includes the necessary link for completing the survey.
k)
Christmas Lights.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received from SkyCam which stated that the pea-lights on the tree at Charles Salmon Gardens were not working but that Jason will try to repair these.  In the meantime, Jason has put another set up.  Jason stated that the switchgear on the lamppost along Spring Gardens will need to be replaced prior to next year’s festive display.  

l)
 PLANED.  The Clerk had received information on free entry into the Experience Pembrokeshire Festivals and Events Guide for 2017.  An on-line application form can be completed at www.experiencepembrokeshire.com 
m)
Future Plans.  The Clerk and Cllr Rees will be attending the ‘Have your say on 
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Future Plans’ event at County Hall on Wednesday 7th December 2016.

n)
Rateable value.  The Clerk stated that whilst she had been on the Government website to check the rateable value for the Library, the Churchyard and the basement of the Town Hall, the only premises she could find was the Town Hall.  The Clerk has sent a notification to the Valuation Office to say that the basement is not in use and that it is empty.
o)
Narberth Guide 2017 to 2018.  The Clerk stated that she had received several telephone calls from local businesses that have been approached by Mr Gibbons stating that he is working on behalf of the Town Council in relation to the Official Guide.  The Clerk had confirmed that the Town Council were aware of Mr Gibbons and had spoken with him regarding the Guide.   Although Mr Gibbons has asked the Clerk for a letter of introduction, as this had not been agreed by the Town Council, the Clerk has not forwarded a letter to him.  It was resolved that as Mr Gibbons has already reached £7,000 worth of advertisements in one month and the required revenue is £12,000, the Clerk will continue to answer queries as they arise as the Guide is not to be completed prior to the May elections.  Mr Gibbons has informed the Clerk that there has been an excellent response from local businesses so far and whilst he anticipates December will be a bit slower because of Christmas and holidays, he should complete his target by the end of January 2017.

115
/16  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
115.1
Planning applications:

a)
16/0738/PA  Narberth Health Centre – Erection of statue of Rhiannon and Pryderi -  No objection.

b)
16/0733/PA  Rushacre Enterprise Park – Application for reserved matters (access) relating to 16/0273/PA – No Objection.

c)
16/0745/PA  Site to the west of Gravells Car Dealership, Rushacre Enterprise Park – Erection of a B8 delivery office with associated access, car parking, operational yard and landscaping – No Objection.

d)
16/0804/TF  12 Beechwood Place – Tree Surgery – No Objection.
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115.2
Planning Permission:

a)
16/0691/PA  Ash Grove, The Bridge – Two storey rear extension and provision of  decking.

115.3
Tree Preservation Order:

a)
Northfield Road and Belmore Gardens -  No objection.

116/16 
 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Streetlight.  Cllr Hole reported that the ornamental Streetlight on Market Square is not working.  The Clerk asked for the number on the pole in order that she can report this.
b)
Outside Light.  Cllr Rees stated that the Library required an outside light on a timer switch by the side door of the Library, with an external push button switch.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Rees will look into the cost of this.

c)
Computer Desk.  Cllr Rees stated that the Friends of Narberth Library have been asked to fundraise in order to raise £100 for an extra computer and desk at the Library in order that two people can deal with the registration of books at the same time.  The County Council have agreed to do the IT work associated with this.  Cllr Rees asked if the £100 could be paid out of the money the Town Council allocated for the Library and,





IT WAS RESOLVED that this would be in order.  All members were in favour of this.

d)
Library Opening Times.  Cllr Rees stated that the Friends wished to extend the opening times of the Library, but unfortunately Pembrokeshire County Council has to honour the Government agreement to match the hours of volunteers with an official librarian.  However, the Volunteers are looking at ways to open the building for other purposes, i.e., book clubs, reading groups, meditation sessions etc.  

e)
Back Lane.  Cllr Rees re-iterated that Back Lane is a public highway and needs to be treated accordingly, not blocked off with wheelie bins.  
f)
Planning Aid Wales course.  Cllr Rees stated that the Course she and Cllr Platt 
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attended was excellent and would recommend that if it is run again, the Clerk and other members of the Council should try to attend.  Cllr Rees stated that Planning Aid Wales is totally independent and is financed by the Welsh Assembly Government.  The group stated that Town and Community Councils need to be proactive and need to look on the County Council’s Planning website to see applications before they are sent to the Town/Community Councils for consultation.  Any questions should then be raised straight away when there is more chance of getting things done.  Cllr Rees has the contact details for Planning Aid Wales and stated that they are more than happy to give advice if needed.  Cllr Rees stated that she has started work on the Town Plan.

g)
Town Moor Car Park.  Cllr Walters stated that the Car Park was in total darkness at 9 p.m., and questioned whether or not the timers were not working correctly on the streetlights as for health and safety reasons the Car Park should be lit up.   





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will ask the County Council to check these timers.

h)
J J Morris.  Cllr Walters stated that the plant border outside JJ Morris needs repairing.  




IT WAS RESOVLED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council as they maintain this border.

i)
Old CP School.  Cllr Walters highlighted the state of the old school building and the dangers therein with the railings in front of the school lying on their side with metal sticking up; broken windows; trees growing out of building; blue bags that have been left there and a general eyesore.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that due to the dangers associated with the railings, Mr Barry Cooke will deal with this at County Hall tomorrow.

j)
Fire Station.  Cllr Walters stated that the road marking outside the Fire Station need re-painting.




IT WAS RESOLVEED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

k)
Health centre.  Cllr Walters stated that the Health Centre is under a lot of pressure and that it is difficult to get an appointment with a doctor and asked if anyone could offer any solutions.  
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l)
Town Walk.  Cllr Walters asked if the Council could get together to walk around the town every three months or so to identify any problems.  Cllr Walters was informed that the Council do have a trip around the town when the weather improves and the nights draw out. 
m)
Christmas tree.  Cllr Hole stated she was disappointed to see so many negative comments about the Christmas tree this year.  Members agreed that they thought the tree looked nice and brightened up Market Square.  

n)
Church Street.  Cllr Langen had received complaints about the amount of mud being left in Church Street by the farmer and the fact that this is then being carried into the nearby residents’ homes.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should report this to the County Council.

o)
Disable Access.  Cllr Langen raised his concerns in relation to disable access into the Library.  Whilst a concrete ramp had been installed in front of the main door, this was not good enough as Cllr Langen was unable to enter the building unaided.  Cllr Langen stated that an Access audit needs to be carried out on the building and, 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should email Alan Hunt at the County Council to ask him to make this an Agenda item for Thursday’s Access meeting, which Cllr Langen will be attending.

p)
Christmas trees.  Cllr Rees asked if a nice letter could be given to the shops on the High Street in time for next year’s festive lighting to remind them of the brackets on their buildings which were erected in order that the shops could display their own Christmas tree to light up the High Street and make it more festive.  
 q)
Defibrillator.  Following the sad loss of a local resident, members of the public have asked the Town Council if they will organise defibrillator training in Narberth.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will write to Bloomfield to see if they can put this training on and will also send a letter of condolence to the family of the deceased.
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117/16    COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)

There was nothing to report tonight from the Link Officers.  Cllr Feetham declared an interest and asked if there was any news on the adoption of Springfield Park and was told that the County Council will be adopting this road.  Cllr Walters also declared an interest in this item.
118/16
 
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:      (Agenda item 10)

a)
Narberth CP School.  Cllr Rees informed members that local children are being turned away from Narberth School because they are told that there is no room.  Cllr Rees highlighted her concerns regarding the number of children who are being refused a place at their local school, purely because their year group is full. One Narberth family recently removed two children from the school because there was no place at the school for their third child and they were not able to deliver their children to different schools. Another family, who live only a short walk from the school, were turned away.  Cllr Rees stated that the County Council have invested a lot of money to get another classroom built but, as things stand there will be no children to fill the new classroom.  Cllr Rees stated that the School are not allowed to decide whether or not there is room at the school, but that this is done by the Admissions Department of the County Council.  Cllr Rees reported on a letter sent to the Education Department by the School Governors and asked if the Town Council would consider writing a letter to support the Governors.



IT WAS RESOLVED that a letter should be sent.
119/16
DATE FOR FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING:  (Agenda item 11)

It was agreed that the Finance Committee meeting to discuss the Precept for 2017/18 will be held at the Library on Thursday 29th December 2016 at 6 p.m.

120/16
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 11)

120.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit -     
£    457.68
120.2
 Payments made since November meeting as agreed:

a)
Planning Aid Wales -






£       51.99
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b)
PCC Notice in Western Telegraph - 




£       30.00

120.3
Payments due:

a)
Stamps 100 x 1st Class - 






£       64.00

b)
HMRC - 








£     121.23
c)
Sky Cam Contracts - 






£10,651.92

d)
Litemania - 








£     792.72

e)
British Gas (Castle)
-






£         8.51
f)
SLCC - 








£     121.00

g)    PAVS - 








£       35.00

h)    One Voice Wales - 







£       35.00



IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Feetham, which was seconded by Cllr Platt and agreed by the full Council to make these payments.  
120.4


Budget Review:  The Clerk provided members with a copy of the Budget Review showing all the Council’s income and expenditure since April 2016.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that members considered and were happy with this Review.
Signed ………………………………………….

Date ……………………  
 
    Mayor
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